
 

 

  
 

Alison Moore AM  

Chair, London Assembly Transport Committee  

City Hall  

The Queen’s Walk  

London  

SE1 2AA  

 

18 December 2020 

 

Dear Alison,  
  
I am writing to you with my last update of the year, in what has been an extremely 
challenging year for everybody. Notwithstanding the significance of those that have lost 
loved ones, there is reason to be hopeful that the year ahead will be brighter.  
  
Reflecting on the project in 2020, yes it has been testing, but we are ending this calendar 
year in very good shape. Since I last wrote a funding agreement has been reached between 
TfL, City Hall and the government, securing the future of the project and ensuring that we 
keep the momentum driving forward. All of our shafts and portals have now been handed 
over to TfL, the last one (Stepney Green) was handed over to TfL yesterday (17 December). 
We have commenced the twelve-week process before handover for the first of our central 
London stations, Farringdon. The eleven-day routeway blockade in November achieved a 
strong productivity rate of 92 per cent, which cleared the path for us to start Systems 
Integration Dynamic Testing (SIDT) on schedule on 3 December. A great deal has been 
achieved but we are not resting on our laurels as we all strive to deliver Trial Running at the 
earliest opportunity in 2021.  
  
There is growing confidence in our Delivery Control Schedule (DCS) and we know exactly 
what is left to be achieved to enter Trial Running. The journey between now and 
commencing Trial Running involves the completion of the complex and numerous safety 
critical assurance documentation. The Elizabeth line is being delivered to the highest safety 
standards and it is incumbent on us to ensure that this detailed assurance process involving 
the integration of 500,000 individual railway assets is completed diligently. There is also a 
small amount of work left to complete on the routeway that will be undertaken between 
Christmas and the New Year. Following completion of the routeway and vital assurance 
work we will then apply to the Office of Rail and Road to gain regulatory approval to start 
Trial Running, a vital milestone to unlocking the opening of the railway.  
  
Safety  
We currently have around 2,500 people now working on our sites to deliver the Elizabeth line 
and the success of this programme is, and always has been, dependent on our ability to 
ensure zero harm to all those working on the project.  
  
In early December we were able to mark 5 years without a single reportable incident 
(RIDDOR) at our Woolwich site. A tremendous achievement for all those involved and is 
testament to our collaborative approach in keeping our workforce safe. 
  










